NRHC Business Meeting

Saturday, April 10, 2010

Harrisburg Hilton Hotel
Harrisburg, PA
Nicholas Hunt-Bull – President, Presiding  
I. Welcome 
Dr. Hunt-Bull (Southern New Hampshire University), the region’s president, welcomed everyone to the annual meeting. Dr. Hunt-Bull offered the agenda for corrections or additions but received none. 
II. Call to Order and Approval of the Agenda
Dr. Hunt-Bull opened the meeting at 5:40 p.m. on April 10, 2010.  
III.   Minutes and Financial Report
Dr. Shirley Shultz Myers (Gallaudet University), the region’s executive secretary/treasurer, presented the minutes taken for the business meeting at the NCHC conference in Washington, DC on October 30, 2009.  Dr. Hunt-Bull moved to accept these minutes, allowing 48 hours to make corrections.  Dr. Hozik (Richard Stockton College) seconded the motion.  The motion passed. [Note: One correction was received: Westfield State College (not University).
Dr. Myers also presented the financial report, indicating that as of April 7, 2010, the region’s treasury stood at $142,739.35.  Dr. Ross Wheeler (Queens College), faculty representative, moved that the report be accepted. Dr. Charles Ritter (College of Notre Dame of Maryland) seconded.  The motion passed.
IV. Discussion of Regional Meeting in Harrisburg 
Ms. Julia Fennell (Community College of Allegheny County), president elect and conference planner, reported that, while final calculations have yet to be made, roughly 283 registered prior to the conference, and ten more registered at the conference, for a total of 293. Proceeds from the registrations were used to pay the hotel $24,000. We expect to owe the hotel about $2400 more.  This total is less than planned because it turned out that audio-visual technology rental was less expensive than anticipated. Final numbers will be reported at the fall business meeting held during the NCHC conference in Kansas City.

V. Student Caucus Report
Ms. Jamie Inferrera (Point Park University) and Ms. Belinda McQuaide (Community College of Allegheny County) reported that 40 students came to the meeting, an excellent turnout.  The representatives felt the reason for the turnout was the announcement at lunch as a reminder. (They recommend repeating that announcement in future.)  They also felt announcing the call for nominations gave students a chance to think and decide if they wanted to run or to nominate someone. 
Ms. McQuaide and Ms. Inferrera said they opened the caucus with the suggestion that complaints come with suggested solutions. They felt this request greatly helped in collecting constructive feedback.

First, for compliments:

· a well-organized conference 

· good sessions

· easy to read program
· felt the student events were the best ever (in recent memory)

· loved the city-as-text experience

· same set of questions for each excursion was a good idea because it provided a sense of continuity and a common ground for dialogue. Last year, the disparate questions felt disconnecting. 

· see below for a criticism of one aspect
· excellent speakers:

· appreciation for the contrast between the perspectives on Harrisburg of the City-as-Text speaker, Rachel L. Jones-Williams, and the banquet speaker, former mayor Stephen R. Reed.  
· appreciation for the humor in Dr. Hunt-Bull’s speech during the Presidential Luncheon; students commented that they hope he comes back and speaks again because they enjoyed listening to him.

Second, constructive criticism:

· Scavenger hunt for students the first night: loved the activity, but students suggest getting back together again afterwards as a group, and, if possible, viewing the photos together

· City-as-Text: 

· most student guides were not helpful.  Participants were sent on their way with maps, for example, but with no solid idea where to go.  

· Some reported they did not know they had to pay an entrance fee for the Amish farm in Lancaster, although this information was on the website listing the City-as-Text options.

· Although students like the contrast of speakers on Friday, some did not like the mayor, saying he was too opinionated and focused on his accomplishments.
· One student found a hair in her food.  (This comment was made in private, after the caucus concluded.)

· Last year, students complained that they could not have internet service in their rooms without paying for it.  This year they had free internet service, but some did not like it because they said everyone stayed in rooms on computers rather than coming out to interact.

Both student representatives talked about their experiences on the job this past year and offered to serve as a resource for questions to the new student representatives. After this discussion, they solicited nominations. The received six nominations whom they announced later in the meeting (see agenda item IX.A below). 

At the conclusion of their report, the two student representatives received compliments by two members of the Executive Board, Ms. Fennell and Dr. Hunt-Bull. These members commented that Ms. Inferrera and Ms. McQuaide had many good and creative ideas, and, with excellent follow-through, they showed outstanding responsibility. Dr. Hozik summed up their achievement: They will be a hard act to follow. 
VI.  Update on Conference Planning for spring 2011 in Portland, ME
Dr. Wheeler provided information on the 2011 conference in Portland, Maine to be held March 31-April 2 at the Eastland Hotel, a hotel dating from the 30s, done in Art-Deco, and since refurbished. The comfortable, waterfront hotel also has great rates: $99/night. Portland itself is a lively host city with a mix of old and new work environments. We already have had one very pleasant conference experience at this hotel so that, all in all, the place is compelling and the experience should again be very pleasant. Honors people at the University of Southern Maine, our local hosts, are pleased and excited to have us come to Portland.  
One selling point of the mid-90s conference was having lobster. But since students objected to fish last year (and we did not have fish this year), perhaps we won’t offer lobster as an enticement for the 2011 conference in Portland. 
Since the hotel and conference fee will be on the low end as far as our annual conference expenses go, it was suggested that we put our savings into airfare to get there. 
VII. The Wider NCHC Community 

Dr. Hunt-Bull reported that we had been contacted by NCHC board members who happen to be from institutions in our region because they wished to speak at our event. The representatives are Dr. Kim Klein (Shippensburg University), Dr. Bernice Braid (Long Island University, Brooklyn), and Dr. Jaskiran Mathur (St. Francis College). With three board members from our region, our region seems well represented. Dr. Mathur attended the business meeting and provided the following information.  
At the NCHC board meeting in February at the national office in Lincoln, Nebraska, NCHC officials offered their opinion that our region is working well with the national organization, and, although we have no legal relationship, the NCHC officials appreciated our good connections and hoped they would continue. Dr. Mathur also offered reminders of a few NCHC deadlines:

· April 30, noon CT - nominations for NCHC Board of Directors
· June 5 - Portz scholar nominations
offered reminders of a few NCHC deadlines:

Dr. Mathur also reminded us these NCHC events:
· Assessment and Evaluation Institute, July 7-10 in Atlanta.

· Professional Development Institute, July 28-Aug , Roosevelt University, Chicago.

For more info on all of the above deadlines and events, please check the NCHC website.

Dr. Mathur also asked regional members to participate on the NCHC discussion board to get more representation and give/get feedback.
VIII. Old Business

A. Revisions to the Minority Scholarship

Dr. Wheeler mentioned the lively discussion that followed a proposal to revise the minority scholarship.  After more discussion about the many complications to solve, the board has decided to table it indefinitely. We might have a proposal later, but we have no plans to propose changes now.
What we have currently is a minority scholarship that covers registration for a student at a regional conf for a student is presenting. Note that the student must be presenting. We don’t receive many applications for the scholarship. This year we had one.  It was noted that our deadline was in November, before conference proposal acceptances were sent out.  We will change that next year in order to make the scholarship more user friendly.

B. Proposal to offer “group discounts” to our conference 
Dr. Hunt-Bull summarized a proposal from Dr. Ricki Kantrowitz (Mansfield State College) to provide some kind of discount to schools with a large number of registrants.  The executive board discussed the idea and now propose the following: Any school that brings 10 students gets the 11th registrant free. The offer only covers one free registration, the 11th and only the 11th registrant, even if a school wishes to bring 22 students. The board supports this proposal because, although the 11th costs us as much, the incentive for larger numbers seems a good one.

Discussion:  Dr. Joseph McGinn (Lock Haven University) commented that he bases his numbers on rooms of 4, so it might be better to have multiple of 4, either 8 or 12, with the 8th or 12th getting a free registration.  The board agreed with this idea and revised the proposal to give free registration to the 12th registrant.
Dr. Kantrowitz noted that the lower registration fee this year (compared to last year) did allow her to bring more students than last year, so this lower fee is also an incentive. 
Dr. Margaret Roman (College of Saint Elizabeth) stated that she wants to bring a large number of students, but wondered if accounting might be easier if the amount for all of the registrants from that school were reduced once they they hit 12 registrants. However, from his experience, Dr. Hunt-Bull felt that allowing one free registration was probably easier for accounting.  
Several individuals noted that many vans carry a maximum of 11, even those said to be 14-passenger vans only comfortably carried 11, especially on a long trip as it will be for the more southern members to travel to Portland, Maine. But this point was not addressed in the final form of the proposal that, for every 11 registrants, the 12th student is free.  Note that registrants includes directors and staff as well as students.
In bringing the proposal to a vote, Dr. Hunt-Bull noted that, had this proposal been in effect this year in Harrisburg, we would have had three free registrations.  We do not anticipate many of these “freebies” in any year.  At any rate, we propose doing it this coming year, and, if we continue, and it begins to be popular, we still feel it is good for the region to encourage schools to bring more students.  
Dr. Joanna Gonsalves (Salem State College), vice-president, moved to vote on this proposal by the board. Dr. Hozik seconded it. It passed unanimously. No abstentions were noted.

C. Update by co-editors on revival of newsletter 

One of the volunteers to edit a revived newsletter, Dr. Betsy Yarrison (University of Baltimore), could not attend the conference, but, in e-mails, it was decided that the other volunteer, Dr. Peter Siedlecki (Daemen College) would be sole editor of the newsletter at this time.  At present, Dr. Siedlecki plans on a bimonthly online newsletter with articles by students, staff, and directors, as well as photos, drawings, and other media suitable for an online newsletter.  Dr. Siedlecki requests ideas and submissions be sent to him at psiedlec@daemen.edu 
 IX. New Business
A. Discussion of Leadership opportunities 
Dr. Hunt-Bull and Ms. Fennell discussed some of the responsibilities of the open positions this year.  The two student representatives, Ms. Inferrera and Ms. McQuaide, also summarized their duties.  They expressed appreciation for inclusion in all aspects of planning the conference and decision-making, but noted the student representative carry responsibility for organizing the opening night’s activity and the social mixer Saturday evening.  They noted their innovation in more frequent communications via their own new NRHC facebook page. After some discussion, we reported the following nominations:
· Vice President: Margaret Roman (College of Saint Elizabeth)
· Faculty Representative: Dr. Ben Moritz (Mansfield University)
· Student Representatives: 
1. Ingrid Martin, Felician College 
2. Maria Moreno, St. Francis College 
3. Lauren Ventrone, St. Francis College 
4. Joe Gallagher, Gallaudet University
5. Yijiao Wang, Farleigh Dickinson Metro Campus
6. Robert Shipley, Stockton College
According to our constitution (Article VI), the election occurs by mail and must be held “no later than six weeks after a Business Meeting.” In addition, ballots “must be returned by the due date included in the mailing, normally specified as no later than three weeks after the date of the mailing. Nominees should get bios to Dr. Shultz Myers within three weeks of the conference for a mailing in shortly thereafter and a deadline in mid-May.
B. Conference Options for future years 
Dr. Wheeler has been working with conference organizer Katherine Craig to identify hotels, especially ones in expensive places.  Current options for exploration include Baltimore, NYC, Philadelphia, and Boston.  Initial proposals came in with hotels: 

Rooms and food expenses are higher in these places, but, when the same was true of Annapolis, we had a record turnout.  The executive board wonders if the region is willing to pay higher costs to go to places like these. 

Discussion:

What part of registration fee goes toward food (Dr. Richard England, Salisbury University).  Dr. Wheeler: 70%.  So double the food costs compared to this year could mean doubled registration fees.

We won’t need buses for these locations as we did for three City-as-Text excursions this year in Harrisburg, and we will have lots of cheap food nearby. We could do away with the Friday evening meal, but break out rooms come free because of meals. (For these points, discussion went too quickly for the secretary/treasurer to get names connected to these comments, for which the secretary/treasurer apologizes.)

Noting how attractive it is to consider more expensive sites, Dr. Hozik suggested using some of our treasury reserve, say every 5th year, to subsidize registration fees slightly.  We could afford to lose money in a planned way by making money in other years and drawing on our comfortable reserve to offset costs of expensive places. Doubting we would ever get to $240 even, Dr. Hozik pointed to the $340 for NCHC this past year, a much higher fee yet with very little provided.

After recalling our meeting in Puerto Rico some years back, Dr. McGinn reminded us that Quebec and the Atlantic provinces are also part of our region and so also offer possible conference sites such as Montreal, Quebec City, and Toronto.  The only challenge may be timing (weather) and passports.  Dr. Wheeler noted that our constitution states: “The Annual Conference shall ordinarily take place between 15 March and 30 April.”  Dr. Gonsalves noted that the challenging economic times make hotels willing to give good prices, so now is the time to try such places.  
For 2012, Dr. Wheeler will look into Baltimore, New York (including Brooklyn and Flushing), Philadelphia and Boston.  Then he will ask his contact (Ms. Craig) to investigate places in Canada like Montreal, Toronto, and Quebec City. 

XI. Announcements 
A. Sleeping Bag Seminar – Dr. Doreen Arcus, University of MA, Lowell, was unable to attend but sent flyers available at the registration table and at the business meeting. Dr. Hunt-Bull spoke to how wonderful Lowell would be as a seminar based on a city as text experience, the plan for the Lowell sleeping bag seminar.  He mentioned re-enactors and historical preservation. 
B. Partners in the Park – This year is our second for regional support of the Partners in the Park Program. Dr. Shultz Myers reported we have up to five awards of up to $500 each for tuition.  This year we supported 3 students.  Reflections of their experiences can be found on our web site, but Dr. Shultz Myers hopes to get them moved to a more prominent spot on the web site.
C. NRHC Distribution List - Dr. Shultz Myers asked that people put their names on a paper going around if they wanted to be added to the NRHC distribution list.
D. Posting of minutes on NRHC web site - Dr. Shultz Myers announced that she would be posting unofficial (not yet approved) minutes of meetings within two weeks of the fall and spring meetings so that information people need from the meetings would be readily available. Without such posting, people do not get the minutes until the next business meeting.  
